PRINCETON UNIVERSITY LIBRARY CHRONICLE

VOLUME LXVII · NUMBER 2 · WINTER 2006



PRINCETON UNIVERSITY LIBRARY CHRONICLE LXVII . NO. Ν . WINTER 2006

Editorial Board

GRETCHEN M. OBERFRANC, *Editor* MARIA A. DIBATTISTA * CHARLES C. GILLISPIE FRED I. GREENSTEIN * WANDA GUNNING NANCY S. KLATH * PAUL E. SIGMUND DON C. SKEMER

٠

The Friends of the Princeton University Library, founded in 1930, is an association

of individuals interested in book collecting and the graphic arts, and in increasing and making better known the resources of the Princeton University Library. It secures gifts and bequests and provides funds for the purchase of rare books, manuscripts, and other materials that could not otherwise be acquired by the Library. Membership is open to those subscribing annually seventy-five dollars or more. Checks payable to Princeton University Library should be addressed to the Treasurer. Members receive the Princeton University Library Chronicle and are invited to participate in meetings and to attend special lectures and exhibitions.

Friends of the Princeton University Library

THE COUNCIL

Nancy S. Klath, *Chair* Alison Lahnston, *Vice-Chair* * Charles Heckscher, *Secretary* G. Scott Clemons, *Treasurer*

2003-2006

Peter Bienstock & Joseph J. Felcone & Christopher Forbes Peter H. B. Frelinghuysen & P. Randolph Hill & Robert Hollander Jr. Richard M. Huber & Claire R. Jacobus & Alison Lahnston & John L. Logan Judith D. McCartin Scheide & Rosemary O'Brien & Cynthia Penney Dallas Piotrowski & Millard M. Riggs Jr. & W. Allen Scheuch II Jennifer Scott & Ruta Smithson & Charles Barnwell Straut Jr.

2004-2007

Edward M. Crane Jr. * Donald Farren Judith H. Golden * Charles Heckscher * Mark Samuels Lasner James H. Marrow * Louise S. Marshall * Leonard L. Milberg Elisabeth Morgan * Paul Needham * Carol N. Rigolot Dale Roylance * Anita Schorsch * Terry Seymour Denis B. Woodfield * Daniel Woodward

2005-2008

Douglas F. Bauer * Ronald A. Brown Alfred L. Bush * G. Scott Clemons * Eugene S. Flamm Wanda Gunning * Jill E. Guthrie * Jamie Kleinberg Kamph Joshua Katz * Patricia H. Marks A. Perry Morgan Jr. * John Rassweiler * Robert J. Ruben Ronald Smeltzer * Bruce C. Willsie

> HONORARY MEMBERS Lloyd Cotsen & Nancy S. Klath William H. Scheide & Shirley M. Tilghman

PRINCETON UNIVERSITY LIBRARY CHRONICLE PUBLISHED UNDER THE SPONSORSHIP OF THE FRIENDS OF THE PRINCETON UNIVERSITY LIBRARY ISSUED THREE TIMES A YEAR: AUTUMN, WINTER, SPRING INSTITUTIONAL SUBSCRIPTIONS: TWENTY-FIVE DOLLARS SINGLE NUMBERS: THIRTY DOLLARS ORDERS AND REMITTANCES MAY BE SENT TO PRINCETON UNIVERSITY LIBRARY, ONE WASHINGTON ROAD PRINCETON, NEW JERSEY 08544-2098 DESIGNED AND COMPOSED BY MARK ARGETSINGER, ROCHESTER, NEW YORK ALL PHOTOGRAPHS ARE BY JOHN BLAZEJEWSKI UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED PRINTED AT THOMSON-SHORE, INC., DEXTER, MICHIGAN US ISSN 0032-8456

Copyright \bigcirc 2006 by princeton university library

PRINCETON UNIVERSITY LIBRARY CHRONICLE

•<u>(<u>____</u>)*<u>@___</u>).</u>

VOLUME LXVII 2005–2006

PRINCETON UNIVERSITY LIBRARY CHRONICLE

VOLUME LXVII · NUMBER 2 · WINTER 2006

_____)•

The Difference of the second s

...-

CONTENTS

The Western Man in the Eastern Parlor: Alfred Bush and the Princeton Collections of Western Americana page Stephen Aron	221
A Zapotec Carved Bone John M. D. Pohl and Javier Urcid Serrano	225
Brand Books in the Princeton Collections of Western Americana William S. Reese	237
A Native Among the Headhunters Ann Fabian	252
A Stereoscopic View of the American West Martha A. Sandweiss	271
Photographs of the 1862 Sioux Revolt: From National Sensation to Ethnographic Documentation Heather A. Shannon	290
The Making of Edward S. Curtis's The North American Indian Mick Gidley	314
A Witness at Wounded Knee, 1973 Owen Luck	330

Full Circle: From Disintegration to Revitalization of Otterskin Bag Use in Great Lakes Tribal Culture Anton Treuer	359
The Association on American Indian Affairs and the Struggle for Native American Rights, 1948–1955 Paul C. Rosier	366
Indian Politics in Cold War America: Parallel and Contradiction Daniel M. Cobb	392
Otterskins, Eagle Feathers, and Native American Alumni at Princeton Alfred L. Bush	420
Library Notes Gardner's Photographic Sketch Book of the War Julie L. Mellby	435
New and Notable	441
Friends of the Library	488
Cover Note Alfred L. Bush	497

ILLUSTRATIONS

Zapotec engraved bone	page	226
Confederacies of Mesoamerica's Late Postclassic perio	d	227
Zapotec and Nahuatl calendar signs and names		230
Drawings of the Princeton Zapotec bone		231
Bones from Tomb 7 at Monte Albán, Mexico		233
Day signs carved on a manatee mandible		235
A sixteenth-century Italian horse brand		239
A nineteenth-century cattle brand book from Argentin	ıa	241
Examples of nineteenth-century Spanish brands		243
First page of the "Deseret Brand Book"		245
Entries from the brand book for Hill County, Texas		247
Examples of brands from the Cherokee Strip		249
Brand book of the Kansas Frontier Stock Association		250
A Flathead skull from Crania Americana		253
"Stum-Ma-Nu: A Flat-Head Boy"		257
A Flathead cradle		264
Timothy O'Sullivan, "Ruins in Cañon de Chelle, N.M.	I ."	273
Verso of O'Sullivan, "Ruins in Cañon de Chelle, N.M	.,,	277
Richard Kern, "Ruins of an Old Pueblo in the Cañon of Chelly"		280
Timothy O'Sullivan, "Ruins in the Cañon de Chelle, New Mexico"		283
Adrian J. Ebell, "Squaws Guarding Corn from Blackbirds"		293

Adrian J. Ebell, "People Escaping from the Indian Massacre of 1862"	294
Adrian J. Ebell, "The Breakfast on the Prairie"	295
Joel E. Whitney, "Cut Nose"	297
Joel E. Whitney, "Paha Uza-Tanka"	297
Joel E. Whitney, "Portraits of Indians Connected with the Minnesota Massacre"	298
Joel E. Whitney, "Te-Na-Se-Pa"	299
Joel E. Whitney, "One of the Executed Indians"	299
Benjamin Franklin Upton, "Sioux Captives"	301
Benjamin Franklin Upton, "Wowinape, Little Crow's	
Son"	302
Benjamin Franklin Upton, "Fort Snelling"	303
Joel E. Whitney, "Sha-Kpe"	305
Benjamin Franklin Upton, portrait of Little Six	305
Joel E. Whitney, "Ta-Tanka-Nazin"	307
Joel E. Whitney, reissued portrait of Ta-Tanka-Nazin	307
Joel E. Whitney, portrait of Medicine Bottle	307
Leaf from Photographs of North American Indians 3	10-11
Edward S. Curtis, "Navaho Medicine Man"	321
Edward S. Curtis, "Ta'thámichĕ—Walapai"	323
Edward S. Curtis, "A Drink in the Desert—Navaho"	325
Publication outline for The North American Indian	327
Owen Luck, Demonstration outside the Bureau of Indian Affairs building, Pine Ridge	333
Owen Luck, U.S. Marshals and FBI agents at a roadblock	× 335
Owen Luck, Elders gathering at Wounded Knee	336
Owen Luck, Defensive fortifications	337

Owen Luck, A ceremony at Wounded Knee	338
Owen Luck, Leonard Crow Dog lights the pipe	341
Owen Luck, Frank Fools Crow offers the pipe	342
Owen Luck, Honoring the first man shot at Wounded Knee	343
Owen Luck, Frank Fools Crow prays with the pipe	344
Owen Luck, Lakota security at a roadblock	349
Owen Luck, An FBI roadblock	351
Owen Luck, Frank Fools Crow at home in Kyle	353
Owen Luck, Tom Bad Cob outside the Rapid City Jai	1 356
An otterskin "woompa" bag	358
Details of beadwork on the "woompa" bag	360, 361
Logo of the Association on American Indian Affairs	367
Oliver La Farge	372
Felix S. Cohen	373
Alexander Lesser, Oliver La Farge, and Richard D. Searles	384
"American Indians Protect You!"	395
Oliver La Farge	397
The American Indian Point IV Program	402
LaVerne Madigan	404
An otterskin bookbinding	423
An eagle feather headdress	425
Fred Fitch adopted by the Sioux	426
White Roots of Peace Teepee	431
American Indian students on the steps of Whig Hall	432
Kevin Gover receiving an honorary degree	434

David Knox, "Field Telegraph Battery Wagon"	439
Yoshitoshi Tsukioka, Portrait of a Geisha Seated for Her Photographic Portrait	449
Seventeenth-century needlework patterns	453
Thomas Conder, "York Town, and Gloucester Point, as Besieged by the Allied Army"	456
Ananda K. Coomaraswamy	459
Sketch by Lady Elizabeth Butler	467
Gold ducat of Dorino Gattilusio	479
William Temple Allen, sketch of Nassau Hall	481
The martyrdom of St. Thomas à Becket	484
A Chinese official, 1928	487
Karin Trainer with outgoing Friends officers	494

CONTRIBUTORS TO THIS ISSUE

STEPHEN ARON is Professor of History at UCLA and Executive Director of the Institute for the Study of the American West at the Autry National Center, Los Angeles. Among his many publications are *How the West Was Lost: The Transformation of Kentucky from Daniel Boone to Henry Clay* (1996) and *American Confluence: The Missouri Frontier from Borderland to Border State* (2005).

ALFRED L. BUSH came to Princeton in 1958 as one of the editors of The Papers of Thomas Jefferson, where his study of Jefferson images resulted in *The Life Portraits of Thomas Jefferson* (1962). He then joined the staff of the Princeton University Library as curator of the Princeton Collections of Western Americana, from which he retired, after forty years, in January 2003. Among other works, he is the author of *Literary Landmarks of Princeton* (1968), *The Photograph and the American Indian* (with Lee Clark Mitchell, 1994), and *Remembering Alfonso Ortiz* (1998). He contributed to *Pueblo Artists: Portraits* (1998), and his entries on "Photography by and of American Indians" and "Eastern Universities and Indians: Princeton University" appear in the *Encyclopedia of North American Indians* (1996).

DANIEL M. COBB is Assistant Professor of History at Miami University in Oxford, Ohio, and former Assistant Director of the D'Arcy McNickle Center for American Indian History at the Newberry Library in Chicago. His first book, *Before Red Power:* American Indians & the Politics of Tribal Self-Determination, 1960–1968, is forthcoming from the University Press of Kansas.

ANN FABIAN teaches American Studies and History at Rutgers, the State University of New Jersey, in New Brunswick. She is the author of *Card Sharps, Dream Books, and Bucket Shops: Gambling in Nineteenth-Century America* (1990) and *The Unvarnished Truth* (2000), a study of personal narrative. She is working on a book on skull collectors. MICK GIDLEY holds the Chair of American Literature at the University of Leeds, England. In 2005 he was the William Robertson Coe Distinguished Visiting Professor of American Studies at the University of Wyoming. He has published widely in American literary and cultural history, most recently *Edward S*. *Curtis and the North American Indian Project in the Field* (2003). Currently, he is completing a study of the little-known photographer Emil Otto Hoppé.

OWEN LUCK is a working photographer whose images are in the collections of the Princeton University Library and Yale University Library. His current project concerns the Makah people of Neah Bay in Washington State.

JULIE L. MELLBY is the Curator of Graphic Arts in Princeton University Library's Department of Rare Books and Special Collections. Before coming to Princeton, she was curator of works on paper for the Toledo Museum of Art and associate curator of graphic arts for the Houghton Library, Harvard University. Recent publications include *Splendid Pages: The Molly and Walter Bareiss Collection of Modern Illustrated Books* (2003).

JOHN M. D. POHL is the Peter Jay Sharp Curator and Lecturer in the Art of the Ancient Americas, Princeton University Art Museum. An eminent authority on North American Indian civilizations, he has directed numerous archaeological excavations and surveys in Canada, the United States, Mexico, and Central America as well as Europe. His many books and articles on the ancient civilizations of Mesoamerica include *Exploring Mesoamerica* (1999) and *The Legend of Lord Eight Deer: An Epic of Ancient Mexico* (2002).

WILLIAM S. REESE is an antiquarian bookseller in New Haven, Connecticut, specializing in Americana, travel, and natural history. He is an authority on nineteenth-century American colorplate books and the author of articles and exhibition catalogs on early American imprints and the American West.

PAUL C. ROSIER is Assistant Professor of History at Villanova University, where he teaches Native American history, American environmental history, American women's history, and world history. His first book was *Rebirth of the Blackfeet Nation*, 1912–1954 (2001). Harvard University Press will publish his new study of post–World War II Native American politics.

MARTHA A. SANDWEISS is Professor of American Studies and History at Amherst College, where she teaches Western American history, public history, and visual culture. She has a particular interest in how visual images can serve as historical documents. Her most recent book, *Print the Legend: Photography and the American West* (2002), has won many awards, including the 2002 Ray Allen Billington Prize from the Organization of American Historians for the best book in American frontier history.

HEATHER A. SHANNON is a project cataloger in the Cotsen Children's Library of the Princeton University Library. From September 2004 to January 2006, she cataloged almost 7,000 individual photographs, photograph albums, and photograph collections housed in the Princeton Collections of Western Americana.

ANTON TREUER (Princeton Class of 1991), a member of the Leech Lake band of Ojibwe, is Associate Professor of Ojibwe and director of the Ojibwe language program at Bemidji State University in Minnesota. He is editor of the only academic journal on the Ojibwe language, *Oshkaabewis Native Journal*, and has published *Living Our Language: Ojibwe Tales & Oral Histories* (2001) and *Omaa Akiing* (2002), an Ojibwe-language collection of tales from Leech Lake elders.

JAVIER URCID is an anthropological archaeologist interested in the role of ancient literacy on the formation and maintenance of social complexity, in modeling the origins and alternative developments of writing systems, and in methods of semantic and phonetic decipherment of extinct scripts. His main research focuses on Mesoamerican scribal traditions. His work on Otomanguean scripts (500 B.C.E.–1600 C.E.) includes *Zapotec Hieroglyphic Writing* (2001).

Photographs of the 1862 Sioux Revolt FROM NATIONAL SENSATION TO ETHNOGRAPHIC DOCUMENTATION

HEATHER A. SHANNON

THE Sioux Revolt of 1862 in southwest Minnesota was one of the most gruesome conflicts in the history of the American West. Also called the Minnesota Revolt or the Sioux Massacre, it began on the morning of August 18 and ended six weeks later at the Battle of Wood Lake on September 23. The number of casualties was higher than the combined totals of the far better known Battle of Little Bighorn (1876) and the massacre at Wounded Knee (1890). The uprising resulted in the deaths of several hundred white men, women, and children, the displacement of more than 30,000 of Minnesota's 170,000 white inhabitants, the execution or imprisonment of more than 300 Sioux, and the expulsion of the Santee Sioux from the state. It also marked the beginning of a three-year war between the U.S. Army and the Sioux on the eastern Plains.¹

Local photographers eagerly supplied images of the event and its aftermath, and their photographs were distributed throughout the United States. The Western Americana collection of the Princeton University Library holds many of these photographs, along with contemporary books, newspapers, and magazines illustrated with wood engravings designed after them. Like the event itself, these images are largely forgotten and little researched today. Examined together and in sequence, however, they can elucidate nineteenth-century photographic publishing practices in the West and to some extent in the

I would like to thank Don C. Skemer for encouraging me to write about these photographs, and Mick Gidley and Joshua Waterman for their comments on early drafts. Paula Richardson Fleming deserves special thanks for her generous comments and willingness to permit reproduction of a photograph in her personal collection.

¹See Micheal Clodfelter, *The Dakota War: The United States Army versus the Sioux*, 1862–1865 (Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland & Co., 1998), and Robert Huhn Jones, *The Civil War in the Northwest: Nebraska, Wisconsin, Iowa, Minnesota, and the Dakotas* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1960).

East. Moreover, certain photographs continued to be published over several decades. The changing meanings ascribed to them illuminate how white conceptions of Native Americans evolved in the most aggressive period of westward expansion.²

The Santee Sioux initiated the revolt out of frustration with the U.S. government.³ The Santee tribe belonged to the larger Sioux Nation and consisted of four smaller bands: the Wahpeton, Sisseton, Mdewakanton, and Wahpekute Sioux. They had begun negotiating treaties with the federal government in the 1830s, ceding more than 24 million acres of land by 1858 in exchange for ration and annuity provisions and a small reservation (150 miles long by 10 miles wide) along the Minnesota River. The reservation had two administrative head-

² From the late 1850s through 1870, approximately thirty photographers were active in Minneapolis, St. Paul, and St. Anthony. This figure is tallied from the Minnesota section of Carl Mautz, *Biographies of Western Photographers: A Reference Guide to Photographers Working in the 19th-Century American West* (Nevada City, Calif.: Carl Mautz Publishing, 1997), 265–78.

The Sioux Revolt images have not been completely ignored, but no in-depth study has been done. See Paula Richardson Fleming, "A Portion of the Promises Made to Us Have Not Been Fulfilled': Little Crow and the Sioux Revolt," in Native Nations: Journeys in American Photography, ed. Jane Alison (London: Barbican Art Gallery, 1998), 168-84; Alan R. Woolworth, "Adrian J. Ebell, Photographer and Journalist of the Dakota War of 1862," Minnesota History 52, no. 2 (Summer 1994), 87-92; and Alan R. Woolworth and Mary H. Bakeman, Camera and Sketchbook: Witnesses to the Sioux Uprising of 1862 (Roseville, Minn.: Prairie Echoes/Park Genealogical Books, 2004). A good number of images are reproduced in Alfred L. Bush and Lee Clark Mitchell, The Photograph and the American Indian (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1994); a few also appear in Kenneth Carley, The Sioux Uprising of 1862 (St. Paul: Minnesota Historical Society, 1961), but Carley uses them only as illustrations, without analysis. Joel E. Whitney's photograph of Medicine Bottle, taken just before the subject's execution in 1865, is frequently reproduced in histories of the photography of the American West, but the image hardly makes an impression when compared, for example, with George Trager's 1891 photograph of Big Foot's frozen, lifeless body lying in the snow at Wounded Knee. The more shocking images of the Sioux Revolt offer evidence of the retaliatory violence perpetrated by whites against the Sioux. These photographs, which include grisly hangings and Indian scalps, are rarely reproduced. Princeton University Library owns two such images, both by Whitney: a carte-de-visite of the hanging of Little Six and Medicine Bottle, and a studio photograph of the scalp of Little Crow.

³See Clodfelter, Dakota War, and Jones, Civil War in the Northwest.

quarters, the Upper and Lower Agencies. More than six thousand Santee Sioux inhabited the reservation in 1862, with the Wahpeton and Sisseton bands near the Upper Agency by the junction of the Yellow Medicine and Minnesota Rivers, and the Mdewakanton and Wahpekute bands near the Lower Agency by the junction of the Red Wood and Minnesota Rivers.

By 1862, the Santee Sioux had transferred their land to the government, but had received only a scant portion of the promised rations and annuities in return. With many members of the tribe near starvation after a hard winter, they eagerly awaited the disbursement scheduled for early summer. Although the mounting costs of the Civil War tied up the annuity payments, sufficient food supplies were apparently available at the reservation for distribution. On June 25, the Santee living near the Upper Agency demanded their annuities but were sent away with only a few provisions and a promise that annuities would arrive around July 20. The Sioux returned to the agency in mid-July and were again placated with limited provisions. On August 4, they broke into the agency warehouse, but Minnesota infantry volunteers managed to restore order without incident. As the end of summer approached, protests of hunger began to mount, but the reservation agent still declined to distribute the remaining provisions.

On August 17, 1862, four men from the Mdewakanton band killed five white settlers while hunting for food outside the reservation boundary. That night, tribal leaders made the deliberate decision to initiate a full-scale revolt, although their most prominent leader, Little Crow (d. 1863), consented only reluctantly. The next day, the Santee launched a massacre of white civilians at the Lower Agency that quickly spread throughout southwestern Minnesota. Under the command of Colonel Henry Hastings Sibley (1811–1891), U.S. Army regiments recalled from the battlefields of the Civil War finally defeated the Sioux at Wood Lake on September 23.

In the following weeks, Sibley arrested more than 2,000 Santee Sioux and instituted a perfunctory court that found 307 of them guilty of heinous crimes and condemned 38 to death by hanging at Mankato, Minnesota, on December 26, 1862. The scene was the largest mass execution in U.S. history. More than 1,600 Santee Sioux detainees—men, women, and children—remained in Sibley's custody, quartered at Fort Snelling, Minnesota, until the U.S. government voided their reservation treaty and removed them to the Dakota Ter-



1. Adrian J. Ebell, "Squaws Guarding Corn from Blackbirds," 1862. Albumen print on Joel E. Whitney stereocard. Princeton Collections of Western Americana, Department of Rare Books and Special Collections, Princeton University Library. Purchase, J. Monroe Thorington '15 Fund.

ritory in the spring of 1863. Several Sioux leaders escaped capture. Little Crow fled to Canada but later returned; on July 3, 1863, he was shot and killed west of Fort Snelling while picking raspberries. The next morning a military detachment recovered his body, scalped it, and carried the prize to Hutchinson, Minnesota, to use as a prop in Fourth of July celebrations.

The sole photographer present at the scene of the revolt was Yale University student Adrian J. Ebell (1840–1877), who had been living in Chicago. In the summer of 1862, Ebell decided to photograph Minnesota's Sioux Indians and hired University of Chicago law student Edwin R. Lawton to assist him.⁴ After renting camera equipment from prominent St. Paul photographer Joel E. Whitney (1822– 1886), Ebell and Lawton ventured to the Upper Agency, where they hoped to photograph the Santee receiving government annuities. On Sunday, August 17, and the following morning, Ebell recorded several bucolic scenes at a mission near the agency (fig. 1). When news of the revolt reached the mission on the eighteenth, Ebell and Lawton

⁴Although the present-day University of Chicago was not founded until 1890, a predecessor institution of the same name existed in the city from 1857 to 1886.



2. Adrian J. Ebell, "People Escaping from the Indian Massacre of 1862, in Minnesota, at Dinner on a Prairie. Photographed by One of the Party," 1862. Albumen print on Joel E. Whitney stereocard. Courtesy of Paula Richardson Fleming.

fled with other white refugees to safety. Ebell later processed his negatives at Whitney's studio in St. Paul, and Whitney published them on his studio cards without crediting Ebell, a common practice of the time.⁵

During his flight, Ebell captured the most widely published image related to the revolt, a scene of white refugees resting on the prairie (fig. 2). This photograph was distributed on Whitney's stereographs and cartes-de-visite, and was also reproduced as a wood engraving in books and popular magazines, including Isaac V. D. Heard's *History* of the Sioux War and Massacres of 1862 and 1863 and Ebell's own account in Harper's New Monthly Magazine (fig. 3).⁶ Whereas Ebell's photograph surveys a beleaguered heap of refugees staring gravely at the camera, the wood engraving (identical in Heard's and Ebell's publications)

⁵This account is taken from Woolworth, "Adrian J. Ebell," and Woolworth and Bakeman, *Camera and Sketchbook*.

⁶Isaac V. D. Heard, *History of the Sioux War and Massacres of 1862 and 1863* (New York: Harper & Brothers, 1863), 87; Adrian J. Ebell, "The Indian Massacres and War of 1862," *Harper's New Monthly Magazine* 27, no. 157 (June 1863), 1–24, at 13.



3. Adrian J. Ebell, "The Breakfast on the Prairie." Wood engraving in *Harper's New* Monthly Magazine 27, no. 157 (June 1863), 13. Princeton University Library.

renders the subjects as a tranquil group of picnickers, some with discernible smiles.⁷

The transformation of Ebell's image was certainly no accident. In fact, the mood of the wood engraving corresponds with Ebell's firsthand escape narrative (published before Heard's account). Rather than describing scenes of bloody chaos and panic, Ebell stresses courage and poise:

Our provisions were all gone; a small piece of raw pork was all we had left. Throughout the entire night again it rained. Heroically did the women and children bear up under it; and, in fact, throughout the whole trip. It is easy for one to keep up courage when his blood is warm; but in half freezing, drizzling rain, trickling drop by drop through the clothes, and seemingly to the very bones, lying in a puddle of mud and water, courage, if it exist, is truly a genuine article.⁸

⁷Noticeably, the grim girl in the lower left corner of the photograph was omitted from the wood engraving; but this decision was likely made for compositional reasons, as her inclusion would have required a significant extension of the illustration's foreground.

⁸Ebell, "Indian Massacres," 12.

Ebell intended to underscore American resilience in the perilous and unsettled West, and the wood engraving, as altered from the original photograph, certainly illustrates his point.

Whitney was by far the most reputable photographer at work in Minnesota at the time of the revolt. Originally from Maine, he is listed as a daguerreotypist in St. Paul city directories as early as 1850.⁹ Just ten years later, his studio was already something of a local landmark, as noted by the *Minnesota Farmer and Gardener*: "Saint Paul has at least one venerable institution—something that reminds old settlers of other times and 'Days o' auld lang syne.' Whitney's Gallery ... is known to all Minnesotians, a very large number of whom may be seen, done up in the best style, and in every part of his rooms one is sure to meet some familiar countenance."¹⁰

Perhaps because Indians were an everyday presence in Minnesota, local notices make no mention of Whitney's Indian photographs. It is clear, however, that Whitney had been taking studio portraits of Minnesota's Santee Sioux prior to the outbreak of the revolt.¹¹ By April 1862, he had sent at least two examples of Indian portraiture to New York's *American Journal of Photography*. The April 15, 1862, issue of the *Journal* includes a nod to Whitney "for some very fine cardphotographs":

As specimens of work the pictures would be a credit to our best city [New York] operators; we are surprised to learn that in the far west our art is so ably represented. Two of the photographs are portraits of Red Skins: 'Old Bet,' a Sioux squaw, and a 'Dacotah Dandy.' The 'Dandy' is evidently 'got up' at great expense, with eagle's plume, earrings, braided hair, beads, skins of animals, &c.; the Dandy is quite in contrast to 'Old Bet' who is not at all ornamental.¹²

By the time the revolt began in August, Whitney had already discovered a potential market for portraits of local Indians. As a suc-

⁹Alan R. Woolworth, "Minnesota Indians: A Photographic Album," *Minnesota History* 47, no. 7 (Fall 1981), 292–95, at 294.

¹⁰ "Whitney's Picture Gallery" *The Minnesota Farmer and Gardener* (December 1861), 375–76, at 375.

¹¹Whitney and others also photographed the Ojibwe Indians of Minnesota, some of whom were involved or implicated in the 1862 revolt. Like the Santee portraits, these photographs have been little studied, and their history of production is equally complicated.

¹² Charles A. Seely, "Editorial Miscellany," *American Journal of Photography* 4, no. 22 (April 15, 1862), 528.



4. Joel E. Whitney, "Cut Nose, Who in the Massacre of 1862, in Minnesota, Murdered 18 Women and Children and 5 Men," 1862. Albumen print on Whitney cartede-visite.

5. Joel E. Whitney, "Paha Uza-Tanka. The Great Scalp Taker (Sioux.)," 1862. Albumen print on Whitney carte-de-visite.

Princeton Collections of Western Americana, Department of Rare Books and Special Collections, Princeton University Library. Purchase, J. Monroe Thorington '15 Fund.

cessful entrepreneur, he was undoubtedly aware of the possibility of achieving a national reputation by publishing portraits of quintessential western subjects.

After the revolt, Whitney applied himself in earnest to making portraits of the Sioux. He photographed incarcerated individuals, such as Cut Nose and Paha Uza-Tanka, who would hang in Mankato on December 26 (figs. 4 and 5). Under their portraits on cartes-devisite, printed texts summarize their evil deeds. Whitney also published card photographs of a few of the Santee "heroes" of the Sioux Revolt, including John Other Day, who had condemned the uprising and helped sixty-two white settlers (including Ebell and Lawton)



6. Joel E. Whitney, "Portraits of Indians Connected with the Minnesota Massacre." Wood engraving in *Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper* 15, no. 383 (January 31, 1863), 300. Princeton University Library.

escape across the prairie. Old Bet, too, had aided refugees, and Whitney made more portraits of her.

Three of Whitney's portraits appear as wood engravings in the January 31, 1863, issue of *Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper* (fig. 6).¹³ Flanked by portraits of Cut Nose and Little Crow, John Other Day, "the good Indian," is most prominent; in his neatly tailored suit and short hair he appears to be fully assimilated. The portrait of Little Crow must have been taken before the revolt, probably at the Sioux leader's request, and was likely dusted off for widespread distribution afterward. These and other wood-engraved images after Whitney's portraits also appeared in several books on the revolt, including Heard's *History* and Charles S. Bryant's *A History of the Great Massacre by the Sioux Indians in Minnesota.*¹⁴

Whitney may have found a new use for yet another portrait taken before the revolt, this one of Te-Na-Se-Pa (fig. 7).¹⁵ The above-cited

¹³ "Prison of the Sioux Indian Murderers at Mankato, Minn.," *Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper* 15, no. 383 (January 31, 1863), 300.

¹⁴Heard, *History of the Sioux War*, 60, 75, 160, 182, 204, 292; Charles S. Bryant, *A History of the Great Massacre by the Sioux Indians in Minnesota* (Cincinnati: Rickey & Carroll, 1864), frontispiece and leaves facing pages 104, 120, and 449.

¹⁵See *Joel E. Whitney: Minnesota's Leading Pioneer Photographer* (St. Paul: Minnesota Historical Photo Collectors Group, 2001) for a comprehensive listing of Whitney's Sioux cartes-de-visite.



7. Joel E. Whitney, "Te-Na-Se-Pa, (A Sioux Dandy.)," 1862. Albumen print on Whitney carte-de-visite.

8. Joel E. Whitney, "One of the Executed Indians." Wood engraving in Isaac V. Heard, *History of the Sioux War of 1862 and 1863* (New York: Harper & Brothers, 1863), 292.

Princeton Collections of Western Americana, Department of Rare Books and Special Collections, Princeton University Library. Purchase, J. Monroe Thorington '15 Fund, and purchase, Class of 1901 Book Fund.

description of Whitney's "Dacotah Dandy" ("with eagle's plume, earrings, braided hair, beads, skins of animals, &c.") corresponds with the half-length portrait of Te-Na-Se-Pa, who is identified by name and also parenthetically referred to as "A Sioux Dandy" on Whitney's carte-de-visite. A full-length photograph by Whitney of "A Sioux Dandy" is known to exist and also fits the description in the *American Journal of Photography*.¹⁶ The full-length portrait is probably earlier than the half-length, but the subject of each appears to be the same

¹⁶See *Joel E. Whitney*, 11–12.

person. On the carte-de-visite bearing the full-length portrait, Whitney identifies the Indian only as "A Sioux Dandy." On the later cartede-visite, Whitney also supplied Te-Na-Se-Pa's name, now of interest because of his involvement in the revolt.

A wood engraving after Whitney's half-length portrait of Te-Na-Se-Pa illustrates Heard's history of the revolt (fig. 8). The caption does not give his name or even describe him as a "Sioux Dandy," but simply reads, "One of the executed Indians."¹⁷ Te-Na-Se-Pa was in fact among those executed at Mankato; but for Heard's purposes his identity was of little importance: any image of an Indian would have sufficed. Whitney's portrait was surely ideal, however, because it included those details of dress that an American audience would have expected from an Indian.

Like Whitney, Benjamin Franklin Upton (1818–after 1901) was born in Maine and began his photography career as a daguerreotypist.¹⁸ In 1856, he started working in St. Anthony, Minnesota, where he established a reputation as a photographer of the Sioux and Ojibwe Indians. His photographs of the Sioux detainees held at Fort Snelling are especially compelling. Upton worked out of a wagon and did not make studio portraits. For a time, Whitney published Upton's photographs on his own studio cards.

Although it is widely believed that both Upton and Whitney were active at Fort Snelling during the winter of 1863, it is plausible that Upton alone photographed the Sioux detainees there and had Whitney publish his images. For example, Whitney published "Sioux Captives" and "Wowinape, Little Crow's Son" on his own studio cards, but both of these photographs are most often attributed to Upton and also appear on stereographs published later by Upton and then, after 1870, by F. R. Fearon (figs. 9 and 10). These two outdoor portraits are similar in composition to the photograph of a Sioux woman held captive at Fort Snelling, which appears on two different versions of Upton cards (fig. 11). In all three photographs the solemn subjects are shot in three-quarter profile and placed before teepees. Although questions of authorship would ultimately require technical investigation of the glass plate negatives, the photographs have more in common stylistically with Upton's work than with Whitney's.

¹⁷Heard, *History of the Sioux War*, 292.

¹⁸ For information on Upton, see Woolworth, "Minnesota Indians," 294, and *Joel E. Whitney*, 2.



9. Benjamin Franklin Upton, "Sioux Captives," 1863. Albumen print on Joel E. Whitney stereocard. Princeton Collections of Western Americana, Department of Rare Books and Special Collections, Princeton University Library. Purchase, J. Monroe Thorington '15 Fund.

The differing versions of Upton's stereographs demonstrate how the dissemination of the Sioux Revolt photographs changed over time. Upton could have issued the variants at the same time to appeal to different audiences—those interested in event-related photographs and those in Minnesota Indian portraits—but it is more likely that one card preceded the other. Printed on the verso of the probable earlier version of the captive woman is a list of Minnesota places that appear in the series "Upton's Minnesota and Northwestern Views"; among the names is Fort Snelling, and on the Princeton card "Sioux" is inscribed next to it. In this case, Upton did not provide a formal



10 (*above*). Benjamin Franklin Upton, "Wowinape, Little Crow's Son," 1863. Albumen print on Joel E. Whitney stereocard. Princeton Collections of Western Americana, Department of Rare Books and Special Collections, Princeton University Library. Purchase, J. Monroe Thorington '15 Fund.

(facing page)

11 (top two cards). Benjamin Franklin Upton, "Fort Snelling," 1863. Albumen print on Upton stereocard.

12 (*bottom card*). Benjamin Franklin Upton, verso of a later version of the stereograph carrying Upton's "Fort Snelling" image, 1863.

Princeton Collections of Western Americana, Department of Rare Books and Special Collections, Princeton University Library. Purchase, J. Monroe Thorington '15 Fund.



SO213 WLØ64 WA 1993: 295 Sion MINNESOTA AND NORTHWESTERN VIEWS. An old rallying place for Indians, on any important one. forty feet in hight, standing isolated on the open pr , in Dakota County, Minn., about 20 miles from the Falls of St, Anthony.) 600 her SPIRIT KNOB -ON LAKE MINNETONKA e the FALLS OF MINNE-INNE-OPA, Singing Waters where the Elk play, of CROIX. FALLS OF ST. ANTHONY, VERMILION FALLS, (near Hasti UNDINE'S BASIN, Sandstone, formed by the action Hastings, Minn.) DELLS OF THE VERMILIO. S.NOLd.D ST. PAUL, (from Park Pla FORT SNELLING, LAKE MINNETONK/ CARVER'S CAVE. SUSPENSION BRIDG ourd is ind FOUNTAIN CITY DELLS OF THE ST. C DEVIL'S CHAIR. feet perpen Worn in the Trap Ro water. Depth unknow PINE COOLEY. MINNEAPOLIS NATURAL WEL ELEATT SILVER CASCAD FAWN'S LEAP dians came to worship an Spirit, before any imports MINNESOTA IGE V MINNE-HA-H MAIDEN ROC St. PINE FORES APPROACH TO FOUN FOUNTAIN CAVE, (On a trading trip from Pembina to One ox is harnessed to a cart. The living only on the CASTLE Views showing RED RIVI St. Croix; 150 lished on this ("Singing Wat ween Mir St. Croix. (Near St. Paul. the JO The subject 1 the name. the Columns 5 (Sandsto (From (Dells Dells (Here XXN



title or much descriptive information (the same is true of the stereographs published by Whitney) because the brief notes were sufficient cultural reference so soon after the revolt. Upton's audience would have instantly recognized the significance of cues like "Fort Snelling" and "Sioux." Moreover, Upton's modest photography business likely restricted circulation of photographs published on his own cards to Minnesota.

The second card with the same image was probably published some years after the 1862 revolt. The verso now simply reads, "From Series of Indian Portraits and Views, Made by Upton, At different times while among the Sioux, Chippewa and Winnebago Nations" (fig. 12). Here Upton simply presents a Minnesota Indian and omits any descriptive information that would have identified the subject's tribe or called attention to her circumstances. The shift from a specific to an imprecise caption between Upton's first and second cards could represent a change in audience demands. By the time Upton published the second card, the revolt may have lost much of its immediacy, and so a Fort Snelling detainee would have been of no more interest than any other Minnesota Indian.

On November 11, 1865, Medicine Bottle and Little Six were executed by hanging at Fort Snelling for their part in the revolt. They had been captured in Canada in December 1863 by two bounty hunters and placed in the custody of the U.S. Army. Whitney and Upton were both present at Fort Snelling on the day of the execution (figs. 13 and 14). Whitney immediately issued cartes-de-visite of Medicine Bottle and Little Six, with descriptive texts printed below the portraits. Probably recognizing an opportunity to profit once again from his images of the revolt, Whitney sent samples of his Indian portraiture to the journal *Philadelphia Photographer*. In the February 1866 issue, the editor notes a parcel from Whitney containing photographs of "noble savages," among them "those demons engaged in the terrible massacre of 1862," Cut Nose, Little Crow, Medicine Bottle, and Little Six.¹⁹

Like no other photographs of the Sioux Revolt, Whitney's images continued to be published long after he quit the business of photography. Arguably, his portraits were appealing because they adhered closely to popular modes of portraiture. That is, whether working in

¹⁹ "Indian Photographs," *The Philadelphia Photographer* 3, no. 26 (February 1866), 64.



SHA-KPE, (Little Six.) A PRISONER AT FORT SNELLING CONDEMNED TO DEATH. Engaged in Massacre of 1862, boasts of having killed thirteen Women and Children.

13 (*left*). Joel E. Whitney, "Sha-Kpe, (Little Six)," 1865. Albumen print on Whitney cartede-visite.

14 (below). Benjamin Franklin Upton, portrait of Little Six, 1865. Albumen print on Upton stereocard.

Princeton Collections of Western Americana, Department of Rare Books and Special Collections, Princeton University Library. Purchase, J. Monroe Thorington '15 Fund.



the field or in the studio, Whitney made half-length portraits comparable in appearance to those of notable persons, including politicians, actors, and royalty, made by prominent eastern (and European) studios and circulated on cartes-de-visite. By comparison, Upton's photographs are less formal and have none of the studied elegance discernible in Whitney's portraits.

Charles A. Zimmerman (1844–1909) became Whitney's partner in 1870 and one year later bought the studio and all of Whitney's negatives. As sole owner of the negatives, he republished many of Whitney's portraits, including that of Ta-Tanka-Nazin. Like his other Sioux Revolt portraits, Whitney's first published carte-devisite of Ta-Tanka-Nazin (1862) included text explaining the subject's participation (fig. 15). When Zimmerman reissued the portrait after 1871, however, he stripped it of all textual description and tribal identification (fig. 16).

The format of Zimmerman's carte-de-visite had more in common with contemporary publishing practices than Whitney's. Cartes-devisite of important figures usually identified the subject but included no biographical information on the card, likely because none was needed. Arguably, Zimmerman saw no need to identify the Sioux subject of Whitney's portrait as a participant in the 1862 revolt because he issued the card at least a decade later. By excluding textual identification and tribal affiliation, however, Zimmerman divorced the individual from the event. He essentially neutralized the image, rendering the subject a mere curiosity without name or connection to the Sioux Revolt. Likewise, St. Paul photographer D. D. Merrill (active in the 1870s) reissued Whitney's 1865 portrait of Medicine Bottle without any contextual or biographical information printed on the card (fig. 17). Viewers would have had no way of knowing that the

⁽facing page)

^{15 (}top left). Joel E. Whitney, "Ta-Tanka-Nazin, (Standing Buffalo)," 1862. Albumen print on Whitney carte-de-visite.

^{16 (}top right). Joel E. Whitney, portrait Ta-Tanka-Nazin (Standing Buffalo), 1862, reissued after 1871. Albumen print on Charles A. Zimmerman carte-de-visite.

^{17 (}*bottom*). Joel E. Whitney, portrait of Medicine Bottle, 1865, reissued 1870s. Albumen print on D. D. Merrill stereocard, "Sioux Indians."

Princeton Collections of Western Americana, Department of Rare Books and Special Collections, Princeton University Library. Purchase, J. Monroe Thorington '15 Fund.





"Sioux Indian" represented was awaiting the gallows for crimes committed during the 1862 revolt.

Whitney's photographs were eventually collected and published for their value as ethnographic resources. Ferdinand V. Hayden (1829– 1887), leader of the U.S. Geological and Geographical Survey of the Territories, and William Blackmore (1827–1878), a British investor and amateur ethnologist, recognized the importance of gathering photographic documentation of American Indians.²⁰ In the mid-1860s, Blackmore began providing financial support for Hayden's efforts to collect and catalog such images for the Smithsonian Institution. He also tirelessly purchased photographs and glass plate negatives, commissioned eastern photographers to make portraits of Indian delegates who traveled east to represent their tribes in negotiations, and hired other photographers working in the West to document various events involving Indians.

Hayden's and Blackmore's efforts on behalf of the Smithsonian eventually led to publication of the *Descriptive Catalogue of Photographs of North American Indians* (1877).²¹ Under Hayden's supervision, his survey photographer, William Henry Jackson (1843–1942), cataloged the growing collection, compiling a list of more than one thousand Indian images taken in the West and East from the late 1840s to the late 1870s by many important American photographers, among them Charles Milton Bell (1849?–1893), Mathew Brady (1823?–1896), Thomas M. Easterly (1809–1882), John H. Fitzgibbon (1816?–1882), Alexander Gardner (1821–1882), J. Gurney & Son, James McClees Studio, Charles R. Savage (1832–1909), A. Zeno Shindler (1823– 1899), the Ulke Brothers, and Jackson himself. It is probable that

²⁰ For a thorough account of these efforts, see Paula Richardson Fleming's introduction to *Native American Photography at the Smithsonian: The Shindler Catalogue* (Washington, D.C.: Smithsonian Books, 2003).

²¹William Henry Jackson, Descriptive Catalogue of Photographs of North American Indians (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1877). Jackson's was not the first catalog of the Smithsonian's collection of Native American photographs. See Photographic Portraits of North American Indians in the Gallery of the Smithsonian Institution (Washington, D.C.: Smithsonian Institution, 1867), William Henry Jackson, A Catalogue of Photographic Illustrations (Washington, D.C.: Department of the Interior, 1871), and Jackson, Descriptive Catalogue of the Photographs of the United States Geological Survey of the Territories, for the Years 1869 to 1873, Inclusive (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1874). See Paula Richardson Fleming, Native American Photography at the Smithsonian, for a history of these publications. Blackmore purchased Whitney's photographs and a few glass plate negatives of Sioux Revolt images, which Jackson then cataloged.

Around 1879, the Survey of the Territories issued albums of photographs compiled to correspond with Jackson's catalog. The circumstances surrounding the distribution of these albums are uncertain, and only a few copies are extant in the United States, England, France, and Germany. Princeton is fortunate to have two of the albums, which together contain more than one thousand albumen prints of a good number of the photographs described in Jackson's catalog, plus other ethnographic photographs.²² Although each of the extant albums varies in its contents, the Princeton albums represent one of the more complete sets known. They include nine of Whitney's portraits, at least six of which were taken after the revolt.

In his preface to the *Descriptive Catalogue*, Hayden explains that the listing is arranged according to "ten leading 'families' of Indians, besides seven independent tribes, the families being divisible into fiftyfour 'tribes,' subdivision of which gives forty-three 'bands.'" ²³ Jackson, in his own introduction, goes on to explain: "All photographs are numbered upon their faces, and as these numbers do not occur in regular order in the text a Numerical Index is appended, by means of which the name of any picture, and the page on which the subject is treated, may be readily found."²⁴ In other words, the catalog is arranged according to bands, including the Sisseton, Mdewakanton, Wahpeton, and Wahpekute (referred to as Santee) bands, and each entry bears a number corresponding to a glass plate negative (fig. 18). (The Jackson catalog numbers have since been removed from the negatives, which are still at the Smithsonian.) In the Princeton albums, the photographs are arranged in the same order as the entries in the descriptive catalog, with a few unlisted photographs inserted among them. Figure 18 shows four of Whitney's Santee portraits alongside Santee portraits by Shindler and by the McClees Studio, all arranged as the entries appear in the catalog.

Hayden makes clear that the catalog was conceived of as a scientific enterprise: "Now that the tribal relations of these Indians

²³ Jackson, Descriptive Catalogue, iv. ²⁴ Jackson, Descriptive Catalogue, v.

²² The Library came into possession of the albums in April 1900, when Professor of Geology William A. Libbey transferred them from the University's natural history museum. See the Library's early accession records at the Seeley G. Mudd Manuscript Library.





18. Each image on leaf 57 of the first album of Princeton's set of Photographs of North American Indians (ca. 1879) carries a number corresponding to its entry in William Henry Jackson's Descriptive Catalogue of Photographs of North American Indians (1877). Top row, left to right: Joel E. Whitney, "Great Scalper, Santee" ([Paha Uza-Tanka] 1862; Jackson catalog number 249); Whitney, "Standing Buffalo, Santee" ([Ta-Tanka-Nazin] 1862; Jackson 250); A. Zeno Shindler, "The Sacred, Santee" (1867; Jackson 381). Bottom row, left to right: Whitney, "Santee brave" ([Te-Na-Se-Pa] 1862; Jackson 248); Whitney, "Old Betts, Santee" (not after 1865; Jackson 251); and James E. Mc-Clees Studio, "Little Short Horn, Sissiton Dakota" (1858; Jackson 192). Princeton Collections of Americana, Department of Rare Books and Special Collections, Princeton University Library. Transferred from the E. M. Museum of Natural History, Princeton University.

are fast being successively sundered by the process of removal to reservations ... there will remain no more trustworthy evidence of what the Indians have been than that afforded by these faithful sunpictures [photographs], many of which represent the villages, dwellings, and modes of life of these most interesting people, and historical incidents of the respective tribes, as well as faces, dresses, and accoutrements of many prominent individuals."²⁵ Although the catalog does include photographs of North American Indian "villages, dwellings, and modes of life," the vast majority of the images are portraits of one form or another. Some of these were captured in the field, but many were studio portraits, taken in the West or by prominent eastern photographers. The style of Whitney's portraits of the early 1860s is similar to that of the delegation portraits that Blackmore commissioned in the late 1860s and 1870s from photographers like Shindler and Gardner. Common among them is the half-length portrait of a sitter in three-quarters or frontal view, the standard composition for portrait photography of the period and ideal for the burgeoning interest in using photography as a tool of physical anthropology. Given their stylistic similarity to the work of other leading photographers hired by Blackmore, Whitney's portraits were well suited to the Jackson catalog's scientific objective.

Although the descriptive catalog provides extensive historical commentary on the tribes and biographical information for some individuals, Whitney's Sioux Revolt portraits are for the most part listed without elaboration. The entries for Little Crow and Little Six include biographical information linking them to the 1862 revolt, but those for Old Bet, Cut Nose, Medicine Bottle, the Great Scalper, Standing Buffalo, Plenty, and Te-Na-Se-Pa (listed as a "Santee brave") appear without ceremony on a single line in a long list of names and associated tribal bands. Such an omission is especially surprising for figures like Old Bet and Medicine Bottle, who were renowned for their actions during the revolt. Without accompanying commentary, the significance of these portraits remains unknown, leaving the subjects to be regarded as mere ethnographic curiosities or bits of scientific data.

The descriptive catalog was above all a practical inventory of the Smithsonian's collection of Indian photographs and glass plate negatives. Jackson's charge was to organize and describe them. The cost

²⁵ Jackson, Descriptive Catalogue, iii.

of publishing an illustrated catalog of photographs or wood-engraved images for wide distribution was surely prohibitive, but an illustrated publication was also not the point of the project. In this case, text and image were united only under the most deliberate of circumstances, as when an owner of the *Descriptive Catalogue* felt compelled to order a photographic print from the Smithsonian. So, even in the instances in which Jackson provides biographical information, the physical separation of image and text in self-contained volumes hampers subject identification and recognition of historical context.²⁶ Jackson's catalog was intended as an inventory of a collection, as a record of a vanishing race, or even as an ethnologist's checklist of objective data. In this context, Whitney's photographs served to document not an event but a racial type.

The photographs of the 1862 Sioux Revolt are more than examples of early western photography; they are among the first photographs to document a conflict between Indians and white settlers in the West. An examination of how the photographs were presented to the public as they were published in the decades after 1862 offers an opportunity to investigate shifts in contemporary attitudes toward Native Americans. The photographs discussed here were originally intended to illustrate a local event, but some eventually were recognized for their value as scientific documentation. The substantial visual record held in the Princeton Collections of Western Americana opens the way for many similar comparative discussions regarding photography of the American West.²⁷

²⁶ Admittedly, not all of the known albums are arranged like the Princeton examples. In a few, the entries were cut out of the *Descriptive Catalogue* and pasted on the album leaves beneath the corresponding photographs. For the most part, the photographs in the Princeton albums have no captions; where captions appear, they are always handwritten and are usually associated with photographs that are not included in Jackson's catalog.

²⁷ Few studies have explored the issue of the use and re-use of western images. One notable exception is Martha A. Sandweiss, *Print the Legend: Photography and the American West* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2002); see especially her chapters "Photography and the American Indian" (207–273) and "Western Photography and the Illustrated Book" (275–324). See also Mick Gidley, "Manifest Destiny and Visual Culture: Photographing American Indians: Repression and Revision," in *American Visual Cultures*, ed. David Holloway and John Beck (London and New York: Continuum, 2005), 21–30.